Notes from County Council Meeting 22/11/06

Motion No 583 – Eastern Avenue Mail Centre

Motion 583 was moved by Councillor Maureen Rutter (Stroud West) and Leader of the Labour Group on the County Council. Councillor Rutter said that the motion was a very serious matter and the planned closure of Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre would have obvious consequences within the County. She argued that there would be an inevitable loss in the quality of service we currently have from Royal Mail.

Councillor Rutter also said that some councillors had received an email from Royal Mail’s “Spin Doctor” Mike Dalton Head of External Relations, who stated “indeed there would be 700,000 fewer vehicles miles as a result of the changes we propose”. Yet he failed to expand on this claim!

Another matter where Councillor Rutter challenged Royal Mail was on their figures of 307 people employed at Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre. She stated that this figure did not include ancillary workers such as cleaners and caterers. Surely Royal Mail have an engineering dept, what about the managerial grades. Are they not employed at Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre?

Councillor Rutter concluded the moving of the motion by stating that Royal Mail are of the belief that bigger depots are better, when are they going to realise that the expertise they have now in Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre is what this county needs. 

Seconding the Motion was Councillor Sonia Friend (Barton and Tredworth). She urged all councillors, irrespective of political party, to support this motion and the campaign to Save Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre. Councillor Friend stated that there would obviously be a knock on effect to the current time the mail is delivered within Gloucestershire. Swindon is 35 miles away and doesn’t make sense to completely remove the existing work from the Eastern Avenue depot. She ended her contribution by stating that when she writes to one of her constituents from Shire Hall to Tredworth it is less than a mile away. Under Royal Mail’s suggestion it will travel 70 miles.

The motion was then opened up for debate with several Councillors indicating that they wished to speak on the motion.

Leader of the County Council, Councillor Barry Dare (Moreton-Stow), opened his contribution by stating that he and the Conservative Group identifies totally with the campaign to retain Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre and supports it vigorously. He mentioned the petition that was circulating around the Council Chamber and urged everyone present to sign it. Councillor Dare then read extracts from Royal Mail’s email to councillors on the 700,000 miles reduction and the amount of staff affected by the closure. He continued, “Royal Mail are strong on words, which are severely lacking in detail”. He said, “The spin being put on by Royal Mail causes him to be very suspicious of their claims”.

He concluded his contribution by asking “If Royal Mail can invest £20 million in Swindon why can’t it be invested in Gloucestershire.

Next to enter the debate was Councillor McLellan (Barnwood) from the Liberal Democrat Party. He started off by stating that he has submitted a similar motion to the City Council, which will be debated on Thursday 30th November and therefore had no problems what so ever supporting this motion. Councillor McLellan commented on the campaign website and suggested to Councillors that they could get up to date information from the site. He too was very critical of Royal Mail’s email and accused them of brushing off its work force. He failed to see how moving the entire mail processing operation out of Gloucestershire to another county was efficient and the 700,000 reduction in miles was not quantified. 

Councillor McLellen said that he represents Barnwood on both the County and City Councils and many of his constituents also live in the ward. “It is bad news for them, bad news for the customer and bad news for Gloucestershire. Councillor McLellen wished to amend the motion by adding “that the County Council writes to the Chairman and Chief Executive of Royal Mail to express their dismay at the proposed closure of Gloucestershire’s Mail Centre.

Councillor Sheppard (St Mark's, St Paul's and St Peter's) stated that Royal Mail’s plans are yet a further erosion of the Postal Services within Gloucestershire and recalled the concentration of Cheltenham’s mail on to Gloucester some years ago. Now Royal Mail want to move it 35 miles away, which doesn’t make sense. She continued “with the closure of the TPO network some years ago the only option Royal Mail will have will be to use road network and this will cause damage to the environment. She further stated that Royal Mail must look at the environmental impact of this proposal.

The next councillor to enter the debate was Councillor Parson (South Cotswold). He stated that Royal Mail’s proposal would put more lorries on an already congested road (A417) and the “missing link” at Nettleton Bottom would cause inevitable delay in mail getting to Gloucestershire.

Councillor Butler (Pillowell and Littledean) stated that he was a regular user of the A417, A419, M4 and M5 and that is was “Crazy” to put even more large vehicles on these roads. There are enough accidents along these roads at present, this will only enhance the problems. He further stated that local businesses could not survive the late arrivals of mail. He urged all councillors to put aside their political persuasions and vote for the motion.

The last councillor to enter the debate was Councillor Gravells (Abbey). He began his contribution by thanking the Labour Group for submitting this motion and giving the opportunity for it to be discussed. He also mentioned that the closure of Gloucestershire Mail Centre would be a further erosion of the Postal Services. He stated the closure of Abbeydale Post Office had a big impact on his ward and the proposal to close the Mail Centre would be a big blow for Gloucester. He ended his contribution by asking all Councillors to support the motion.

As there was no opposition expressed during the debate, the Chair of the County Council, Councillor Lady Dunrossil called for the vote. 

The motion was carried unanimously   

